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“With nothing
from the heaven, I have fallen,

And with
nothing under this stone I will remain:

So, for having
lived long enough on this planet,

I have neither
won nor failed.”
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First of all,
to the woman, the one and only, who maintained me alive through the
hardest moments I passed through.

And to the man
unfairly sentenced to death on the 9th of February 2018 in a French
court. I was just being dumb and forgot how important you were.
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HRT (Hormone
Replacement Therapy, prescribed for life): Day 164

A long night
begins. A long night without many stars begins. Another night of my
life, a night lost between two days that will look the same again,
and again, reminding me that my time on Earth is only temporary and
that one day, just like everyone, as because this is my ultimate
fate, I will be gone.

Today, I just
received a letter. A letter from the City Hall, approving my name
change request. Hurrah! Because this is the procedure, in France,
if you want to change your name, it’s free. You just need to go to
your nearest city hall, request a name change form, write down what
name you want to be called from now and then, provide information
and justifications on why you want to change your name, and, then…
since it’s French administration (only French people know how
nightmarish their administration can be), after a few weeks, you
receive the decision. I chose my new name, Taylor. Yeah, it is a
unisex name, it is short, easy to remember, fancy… I was just
scared that, since this wasn’t a “French” proper name, it wouldn’t
be accepted. But since I received this letter, I received it as a
new birth. I was born again today. One more time.

My previous
name was Xavier. Yeah, I used to have a French name since I was
born abroad, in France, and… my parents chose an appropriate name,
a name that they loved. The good thing with being trans is, you
have the power to choose everything in your life. You can choose
your new name, and everything. The problem was, I never truly liked
my first name. I never felt like, this was my name, when I was
saying that this was my name, there was always something that
seemed weird. It didn’t feel right. But, I guess it’s all gone now,
this name is just a thing of the past.

The problem
was, it could seem fancy for you to create or choose your own first
names, but it can be offensive for your parents. You know, they
chose a name for you, they chose to call you Xavier and suddenly
you force them to call you with the name you chose, another name,
something completely different, the transition isn’t easy for
everyone. And, it’s even much harder when your son becomes a
daughter, and starts wearing outfits you’d never imagine him
wearing. But, this was, unfortunately, the way it was. So, you
might say, what the hell has happened to him? Why has he decided to
make THAT big change?

To explain,
let's say that... When I was born, when the sperm fertilized the
egg, we'll say that the egg was female while the sperm was male.
Uh, no, the other way around. No, since it is a girl who should
have been born... No, so the spermatozoid was female and the egg
was male (because it seems that even that has a gender). Okay, this
is very complicated, correct me if I’m wrong, but there was
something female inside my male packaging. Pretty much like a spoon
of olive oil in a hot chocolate, you know there’s something wrong
in there. To make a more accurate image of how I was feeling deep
inside, what happened was like, you purchase a toy, but the outer
carton was blue and mentioned that there were little cars inside.
But once you opened the box, it was a Barbie doll that was in
there. And you can’t ask for a refund.

I was born into
a body that is not mine, in a gender of which I do not belong, this
is something really hard to explain. To explain more accurately
what I'm passing through, to try to explain what is scientifically
called “gender dysphoria”, feeling like you belong to the wrong
gender is pretty much like a constant toothache that you can't
cure. Except that, you suffer from this since you were a kid. It
hurts you, your jaws have been in pain since your childhood and
nothing could stop it. So, well, the more you grew up, the more you
got used to the pain, but in adolescence, when your hormones start
working, and you grow a hideous beard that you never imagined
growing... it’s even more of a drama. It's worse. When your
mother's wardrobe becomes your favourite playgrounds because you
imagine yourself as a child that you will be a girl later, that you
imagine that you will have breasts, and when the harsh reality
falls on you, you are genuinely disturbed. What's going on in
there? Why do I have this between my legs and not what the girls
have? What the hell is wrong with me? Why, why?

For many
people, it is difficult to understand gender dysphoria. It’s
strange to think for a random person (also called cisgender, as
opposed to transgender, but I hate saying those two words) that
being in the wrong body is strange. Even to myself, I kept saying,
"I can’t be a woman, come on", but no. When you're a teenager
wanting to kill yourself because you don't understand how your body
works, you're on the wrong hormonal side. This sounds weird because
you are made in a certain way but think another. Still, nowadays,
scientists are trying to understand what gender dysphoria is. But
when you have it, you constantly have "a tiny problem," and it's
that tiny problem that gets growing, because at first you don’t
want to admit it, but yet it is there, anchored and gnawing at you
minute after minute in a certain way. It’s like a civil war against
yourself, some parts of you are still at war with the others. The
right and left brain are not in agreement, because the two of them
are fighting, "I am a woman", "no, you are not", and the woman does
not stop answering, "one day I'll bring you to your knees.", and
this conflict never ends. And while you are the host of an
unresolved inner conflict, you witness the divorce of your parents,
you are targeted by a social investigation because your parents
messed up with you… at least, this was my story. This was what I
had to deal with, so… it didn’t help me to get better.

In this
newsletter, I will come back a little each evening on a memory that
marked my life. A memory that built up the new woman I am now when
I was still in a conflict in the wrong body with the incorrect
identity. Because, since June 2017, after so many long years of
obedience to Xavier’s diktat, during which Taylor had to be silent,
she suddenly woke up. And declared a holy war against him,
mercilessly. Woman against man, except that the woman had the
advantage of dominating and having succeeded in uniting allies
during her battle. For many years, Taylor was on her knees, held in
the back of a cold and unlit cell, and one day, carried away by the
rebellion of the people she had succeeded in turning to her cause,
she took her revenge against the king. And she slowly overthrew
him.

However, in the
meantime, the host body of this conflict of duality was
misunderstood by his father, suffering from another mental illness,
alcoholism, and rejected by his mother, over the grounds that she
gave birth to a son and not a daughter.

But the moment
everything started, when Taylor’s revolt and War of Independence
began, it was in Dublin, during a night of June 2017…
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HRT: Day
167

It is widely
said that, whilst crossing this bridge, the Ha’Penny Bridge, that
connects the two parts of Dublin, if you pass without throwing a
coin into the River Liffey that split the city, then you will never
come back to Dublin. Is this a way for the Government to make more
money from tourists? On the other hand, picking up coins in a
river… well. All I know is that this rather original bridge was
always in front of me when I took my bus, route 25A, to go back
home, in Lucan.

Why do I
remember this bridge? Because it was the first time I borrowed it
after Taylor formally declared the war of independence. Just like
Ireland did to England a hundred years ago. And no, if that’s what
you’re wondering, I didn’t throw a coin into it. Besides, nobody
does it anymore. But why do I also remember this bridge? It’s quite
a long story, to speak the truth.

I arrived in
Dublin on May 10, 2016. After a long stay in London, I needed a bit
of a change, especially since, well, we were still in Europe by the
time. So it was only natural that after the UK, barely entering its
Brexit negotiations, that I chose the Republic of Ireland to settle
down, I needed some time out of my country. I just ignored that
this experience would be emotionally, financially and nervously the
best and worst experience in my life. The first week, well,
formalities, paperwork, job hunting, which was surprisingly
fruitful, but proved to be disappointing shortly later, and… What
was at first supposed to be a complete change of air, another start
in my life because I had enough of London, went quickly as a
massive disappointment. And, an open supermassive black hole for my
savings. I would have opened the window and throw all my money by
there, it would have had the same effect. But, I was also seeking
an escape from my tremendous melancholy.

Regarding my
mental health state, various theories have been theorised by the
numerous psychologists/psychiatrists that I have seen: autism,
Asperger's syndrome, bipolar disorder, or severe depression. The
problem with the “depression” was, we had the “because”, but not
the “why”; and the “why”, even when I arrived in Dublin, I never
spoke about it, because I just couldn’t. It was just too big to be
evoked. Hopefully, I've always had this talent of never getting
caught. It was close sometimes, but I never got caught, it was a
secret that I kept to myself. It was something very intimate, it
was something I never thought I would say, let alone write when I
did. So depression was to me what alcohol was to an alcoholic: the
tip of the iceberg. We knew it was there, but we didn't know what
triggered it. The “why”? Oh, I was just a regular teen that liked
cross-dressing and that liked to be considered as a woman… no big
deal, overall.

So, the
question you might ask is "then why didn't you talk to anyone?"
Because, well… First, when you’re a teen, just try to go to your
parents and say, “guys, I want to become a woman”. Second, because,
meanwhile, the problem was muted by the fact that my parents, too,
were fighting because they didn’t love each other during almost my
entire teenage time. And since, in a divorce, the purpose of kids
in a couple is to be a post office to deliver messages to the
other, so, it kept me busy (this is sarcastic). I didn’t realise
why I did that. I didn’t want to say this secret, my deepest one, I
just kept it for myself. I minimised the problem. I just associated
this because perhaps it was a way to express myself. The need to
disappear, the need to go away, the need to die stronger and try to
escape me to feel alive for once? What is life after all? Then a
severe depression set in. A serious depression that never fully
resolved. And which, well at least in my case, has intensified over
time. With no answers. Because there were no questions, at least,
no visible questions.

My depression,
no one cared, all eyes were on my father, they ignored my problem
to try to deal with a worst one. The ship had hit the iceberg, and
it was sinking, but no one ever really saw it. It’s fine, it’s just
sinking, but it’s fine. Meanwhile, the battle continued inside, the
moments of entertainment were short and frequent, BUT there were no
reasons to panic. In truth, the fall was vertiginous, but what for?
What's the point of continuing to fight when you're already on the
ground?

Since I was
seventeen (I am now twenty-three), I have been in a constant state
of depression. Given the fact that I was told constantly I had to
keep going, I kept going on, or at least I tried. I tried to fight
my demon. Because we never give up the fight. It's bad. So, with my
small arms, with my little talent, a year of depression later,
having finally found the beginnings of a solution to "what could be
what is wrong" (because I still had not identified the problem), I
gave it a name: Charlotte Kominsky.
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HRT: Day 167 -
later in the evening

"Hi, so how did
it go yesterday at work? Tell me when I can give you a call"

The phone call
started.

“Hi, Dad,
are you okay?”

“I'm fine
and you?”

“Yes. I have
news for you, dad. I, uh ... I want to be a girl.”

“Is that a
joke?”

I remember that
day, when I arrived at Lucan, still in one of these 25A buses,
reaching their terminus, Lucan Shopping Centre, I used to walk to
this Starbucks, in the shopping centre, listening to David Bowie.
This dear David Bowie who, when he was in the dawn of his life,
composed Blackstar, which seemed to be Requiem. When you listen
carefully to the lyrics, a weird but deep poetry piece, you notice
the presence of a “we were born upside down”. Hum… it always
sounded like, true to me.

Charlotte
Kominsky... Let's get back to January 26th, 2013. A day when the
weather was appalling. It's strange, but I remember that date like
an amazing day, because, I finally met her. Just this simple day,
when I had a visitor, an unusual one. Who? Charlotte. The one and
only, Charlotte. She knocked at my door somewhere by noon, as it
was pouring outside, and had this lovely name and a nice physical
morphology. She was a lovely blonde, a bloody rich narcissistic,
psychopath and manipulative bitch. All my type. In addition to
this, she was bloody hot. Why did she come? I have no idea. But
when she appeared to me, she was, actually very shy, she seemed
reserved and introverted. I was far from discovering her true
nature.

Charlotte was
opposed to me. First, because she was a woman, whilst I was just a
random single guy spending his time between masturbation
(intellectual one, you know) and video games. Okay, when she
knocked for the first time at my door, she seemed depressed, but at
least, unlike me, she was gracious. She looked gracious. And looked
to have friends. And… fuckable, truly. I mean, in my point of view,
she was damn hot, and, I just, well, having someone like her in my
life was like God himself pointing the good finger at me like,
“keep dreaming, babe”. To summarise this Charlotte, she would be, I
mean, as I was about to discover, the perfect illustration of
Napoleon’s famous quote when he insulted one of his ministers, “a
massive shit into silk gracious tights”. But for now, she was just
showing me her happy face and her good self as I opened the door
and saw her all wet because of the rain.

As I discovered
her, we just exchanged a few words. Obviously, after saying hello
to each other and when… I didn’t understand why she was on the
threshold of my door:

“Yeah? Who are
you?”

“Hi. I am
Xavier Harding-Jenkins. Ever heard of him?” She replied with a big
touch of sarcasm and a curious verve.

“Of course, and
I am the next in line to become the King of England…” I was
disturbed by her response.

“If you say so.
Taylor sent me.”

“Okay, and
who’s that Taylor?”

“Taylor? She’s
the answer to your question!”

“What
question?” I wondered as she picked my curiosity.

“Okay, I’m just
teasing. My real name is Charlotte, Xavier!” She smiled at me.

“Hum, that
makes more sense now… a girl can't be called Xavier!”

“Yeah, of
course…”, she repeated to me at the time, "A girl can't be called
Xavier..."

“Okay. Come on
in. Has anyone ever told you that remaining under the rain can
cause haemorrhoids?” I let her entering.

She popped out
of nowhere. By this time, on that day, I had nothing else to do. I
was unemployed, freshly eighteen, I was a dropout of school, I left
because of poor behaviour and, several other reasons, and, my main
occupation by this time was, staying home, playing video games,
watching TV, crying… and, in 2013, just like Charlotte, I was stuck
in France because I was broke and had no way to make money. And I
was desperately looking for a job, but… try to find a job in France
in my condition, it’s just impossible. And my dream was to write,
to become an author, but… I had no inspiration for anything.

So as I had
nothing else to do, I let her come in. She was wet, had her red
coat, was wearing some kind of, yeah, white shirt, black waistcoat,
black flat pumps and black trousers. After all, I had no idea who
she was. But deep down, she triggered in me some deep inspiration.
As I offered her a coffee, because she was cold, I kept the
conversation:

“Okay,
Charlotte…” I continued, “you still didn’t tell me who you
are?”

“Oh, yeah, I
forgot. I'm the entrance to the tunnel!”

“The entrance
to the tunnel… shall I see a metaphor through this?”

“It’s up to
you. From a very long tunnel!”

“A long tunnel,
like what?”

“The kind of
tunnel that will make you realise one day that I am the answer to
your question.”

“Here we are,
back to this mysterious question. But to what question?”

“Okay, I’ll
make it clear. I will be your life, whilst you will be my death.
You will be my funeral mass whilst I will bring you to the world.
You will be my closest friend, and I will be your worst enemy.”

“Yeah, still
not helpful at all…”

“You’ll
understand soon enough. Either way, I am the answer to your
question.”

“Yeah, I get
that, but what the bloody question?” I became irritated.

“To your
question.”

Very good.
Well... that doesn't help, but I'll take that as an answer because
she doesn’t seem to be wanting to be helpful. The problem is, I
hate unspoken words. I kept staring at this woman, as young as she
was, so beautiful, bringing some weird deep inspiration that I
couldn’t stop. She was my deep desire, she was all I wanted to be,
but I just couldn’t say anything, because I couldn’t tell her what
my truth is. She was just awesome, beautiful, magic, and in the
meantime, I was so curious that I couldn’t control it. As her
mascara leaked on her cheeks, as I saw all her beauty despite a
kind of a sad face, I just… I just kept asking, thinking that,
maybe, it will take me time to find out who she is, and where she
is coming from, I kept insisting:

“Cut the crap,
Charlotte…”

“No, YOU cut
the crap, you moron!”
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HRT: Day
168

“So ...
Okay, my first prescription for you. You'll take 6 pressures of
Estreva, you know, the big one. You place it on your arm and then
you rub it, you know? Easy peasy, you'll see. Then, yes, I’ll also
prescribe you some progestogen, one pill, because it seems that it
makes the breasts grow properly. And since you don't want the
cyproterone acetate, I'll prescribe Finasteride, 5 mg instead, but
hey, your transition may take longer... Do you need something else,
sir? Excuse me, I mean, ma'am?”

It's been 4
months since I lived the perfect love with Charlotte. A completely
unrequited love. In fact, it's simple, this girl came into my life
by chance: we had no choice, but we had to live together. I think
it was much better to say that we were living a romance without
love. I liked her, but, her, it was a different story. But at
least, we always had the same pleasure of working together, because
I was writing her story, and, it was a damn pleasure all the time.
It’s, pretty much, having sex, but with no sex, every time
something was happening between us, it was in those lines I was
writing. Yeah, even this is hard to understand. Even for me.

Life was
organized simply, we slept in the same bed, we shared the same
shower, we did absolutely everything together, we were learning to
live with one another. Except that if Charlotte made me clearly
understand that she had no interest in me, she still managed to
show interest in me, and helped me a lot to manage my bad thoughts
and depression. She almost put everything on hold, and her presence
was highly beneficial. It was only during our work sessions that
our true passion was there, when I was creating her world, giving
her life, giving her her friends, and everything, we brought a lot
to one another during our long working sessions. But, once
everything was over…

“Thanks again
for everything, Cha, I appreciate it!”

“Okay Xavier,
do me a favour and stop pretending that we had sex whilst the only
thing we’ve been doing together was writing your fucking
novel!”

“Okay, you
cannot be kind to me and just pretend that this was fun?”

“It’s been
three months that you depict me in your book as a prostitute and
you want me to be kind with you? Sorry, I’m much too
expensive!”

It's very
simple, every time I tried to open a dialogue with her, apart from
work, she immediately closed it, always in the harshest and meanest
possible way. But she was ambiguous with me, because, in the
meantime, she made me feel like she loved me, and she remained with
me. It was the “I love you, me neither”. We were like the United
States and Russia in the middle of the Cold War, except we liked to
show each other that we loved each other and, teasing one another
too. I think Charlotte was playing a very kinky game with me. And
the more I saw her, every day, even more beautiful than the day
before, her femininity could only make me jealous of being a poor
guy who didn't even know how to dress and who blatantly didn't care
how he looked. She wore clothes that I secretly dreamed of wearing,
had a dream wardrobe and most of all, how beautiful she was! Then
she was fully aware of her appearance, she made it a point to be
the prettiest every day. I think this was a provocation.

The advantage I
had with Charlotte was that I knew she was the only woman no one
could ever steal from me. The thing was, her favourite game, in
return, was, whenever we were speaking, she was always trying to
manipulate me or pull me down. It was always nasty spikes, like
“You see, my life is so much more exciting than yours”, “Eighteen
years old and you’re still the same natural disaster…” But I needed
that, it was weird. Yeah, we love people that hurt us. When I saw
her in the morning, coming out of the shower, with her towel around
her chest, she was looking at me, hostility, “What are you looking
at? I ain’t your girlfriend, for fuck’s sake!” No, you’re my lead
character, Charlotte. Nothing, you're just too pretty and I’m just
fucking jealous. “Yeah, well I’d be jealous if I were you!”. Yeah,
pure love.

So, obviously,
in my defence, I was always pressing on the fact that she moved in
with me, she decided to be there, so when she was mean, I was
reminding me that she didn’t have to stay. But she kept telling me,
“You need me too much, come on...”. Because she was aware of all
the importance she had for me, she knew that, but it felt like a
mission for her. Still, when she was rude, I kept saying “I have
the power to get rid of you whenever I want, you know!” and she
always laughed at me. All the time, with her nasty smile, sure of
herself, “yeah… go ahead, try!”

And then, four
months after, arrived, well… something odd.

During my
teenage years, my parents were… in the same relationship I had with
Charlotte. They loved each other, then hated each other, then loved
each other again, then hated each other again… And, since January,
they were in the period that, although divorced, they loved each
other again. And, as a result of this brand new temporary love,
they decided to go for a trip to Martinique, in April, to celebrate
my mother’s birthday. If I have been invited to this trip? No, of
course not. My younger sister, yes, but the motive given by my
mother for not inviting me was (and I quote her), “When you don't
have a job, you don't go on holidays”. However, I was kindly
invited every day and night to stay with them while they got home,
as they needed someone to take care of the housekeeping. Because,
you know, someone has to deal with the messy cat, the dog and
everything. As I was living with my grandmother by this time and as
a result of this was excluded from the family circle, Charlotte did
not understand my loyalty to my parents. For her, I was just being
too dumb, and too stupid. And I admit, she wasn't entirely
wrong.

“See, what did
I tell you? Nobody loves you, Xavier!” She kept pointing out to me
in the evenings when I was more and more upset. “This is the
ultimate proof that your parents don’t care about you!”

“I know, I am
just being stupid, you keep telling me this all the time!”

“Oh, I think
you’re going beyond stupidity, at this point. I’d have told them to
kiss my arse for a long time already. Even though they’re your
parents. You know, it’s not because you’re alive thanks to them
that you have to be grateful!”

“I am not
grateful at all, come on, they are going on holidays and I am just
dealing with the regular shit, you think I am okay with that?”

“Apparently
yes, since you’re here!”

“Yeah, you know
what, just shut up, Charlotte. You’re being annoying.”

Usually, at
night I was writing on my computer in bed, while she was next door
playing her stupid games on her phone. A phone that surprisingly
never rang, surprising for someone who said about herself that she
was popular. At least I never saw her calling anyone. But deep down
I was wondering, why is she being like this with me, you know,
like, moralising me all the time, being rude and, in the meantime,
doing the maximum for making me fall in love with her? Our
disturbing relationship was annoying sometimes. I even managed to
cry, since I envied her so much, I envied being in her condition,
but I couldn’t admit it. But, deep down, I was probably fearing
that she understood what my problem was. After all, she loved to
place herself as someone who knows everything about everyone… she’s
a manipulative person after all. But, playing that game… why?

Surprisingly,
she managed to find a way to maintain and control my depression. It
remains that, nevertheless, there were still some spikes sometimes,
that made me cry, usually at night. Having her around was somehow a
kind of torture, I had myself, with my messy life, and her, the
perfect woman, the person I’d dream to become, and… when I was
crying, she was always showing herself as… another mother. Always
here to dry my tears. Except… this night. After a loud argument
between us.

“Look at the
mess you are, Xavier!” She always found the words…

“For fuck’s
sake, Charlotte, can't you have a little compassion for me? Instead
of being such a bitch all the time?”

“From my view,
Xavier, you are a damn mess. Like, a massive, tremendous mess. You
are failing your life, your parents are two jackasses... I honestly
wonder how you manage to still be alive... I’d be you, and I’d have
killed myself already! But be not afraid, it’s over soon!”

“What do you
mean?”

“What I mean is
very simple, you moron. We are in April 2013, I’ll give you a year
to stop being a loser. It's April 2013, I want that by May 10,
2014, you move your damn arse to pull yourself out of your damn
situation. To get US out of this shitty situation. Because if not,
I'm gonna become a much serious problem, and you don’t want this to
ever happen!”

“What do you
mean, you will become a much serious problem?”

“Oh, call me a
bitch as long as you want, but I came into your life to help and to
serve you. So, help yourself.., and I will help you.”
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HRT: Day
169

"And before you
have more balls, go tell him in the face sack of shit ..... (lol)
(lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol)
(lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol)
(lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol)
(lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) (lol)
(lol) (lol) (lol) (lol) "

It’s not a
secret, given her strong personality, Charlotte didn’t get along
with my mother. She used to say about my mum that she was a
cutthroat witch and that she deserved to rot in hell, whilst my
mother said in return that it was just a utopia with what I was
wasting my time. Something was funny, however, they never fought
face to face. Either way, in their invisible but completely insane
war, I think I saw my new friend being exhausted because she saw
her as a real threat and was fed up to have her around. And the
worst part about all of this was that, although our first contact
had been chaotic, I mean, whilst we kept fighting between each
other all the time, surprisingly, it was my mother, and by
extension, my family that massively rejected her that made our
relationship stronger and, at least more united.

In the months
that followed their return from Martinique, a new, massive event
broke out: the final war between my parents (another, you may say),
except that this one would be the final act and would lead to their
final separation. They were already divorced, if you wonder, but…
well, I think if I’d write a book about their relationship, the
bible would be much, much smaller. However, it started like, you
know, regular shit, dad was drunk, mum came back home adopting her
bombastic provocations, they would go to a clash, and then one of
them would leave. Casual shit, pretty much. Being the witness with
Charlotte of their separation, occurring seven years after their
divorce was pronounced (to make it short, they’ve been married for
12 years, divorced in 2011, but…you know, in French we say that the
heart has its reasons that reason ignores, and in this case, the
reason has ignored the common sense) I believe this is the first
time that I saw my dear friend realised that, this, what was going
on, would be highly determining for the future. And she kept
telling me, what will happen in the coming months is not good at
all. It stinks and stinks very badly. Because, unlike the previous
various fights they encountered before realising that three weeks
later, “we still love each other”, this one started, well… already
when they were in Martinique.

The reason
behind the break-up was, “your dad drinks too much and was drunk
almost every evening when we were in Martinique”. So, in the end, I
was thinking, perhaps it was good that I didn’t go there.

So before the
shit hits the fan, Charlotte was aware that my mother would act out
of a troublemaker between us, and she was quite right on this:
after throwing my father's clothes out of the window (allowing
pedestrians to come and collect everything before he even came to
collect everything), she called her mother, (my grandmother, with
whom I was living), telling her "your son, your fucking son, I'm
going to make him eat the asphalt". The big problem wouldn’t come
from my mother directly, it would come indirectly. My father was
depressive and had alcoholic tendencies. Cohabiting with him whilst
he was drunk was just a total nightmare. Add to this the awesome
weather of the south of France in summer, and the heat… and
depression, and everything, at the end, the cocktail was just
explosive.

In the
meantime, I was working, I mean, I found a paid job. It was a
summer job, no big deal, just cleaning offices. It was at least
enough to fill up a bit of my thirsty bank account, I was happy to
make some money, and I needed it. As the summer started, it has
been tough, insofar as my father's problems plus the work with
Charlotte who after our return from the fortnight alone at my
parents’ flat changed her behaviour with me, I remember this summer
as being one of the toughest, she was allied to my cause. Somehow,
she’s been clever and saw the future, she knew the upcoming months
would be tough and I’d be alone… somehow she changed her mind,
instead of being my enemy, she would be here to bring me something
that I needed, conviction.

During the
summer, in the sweltering heat of the city, my computer, the one I
was working on with my dear friend, ceased working because of the
intense heat. It was already slowing down, showing signs of
tiredness. But what I was fearing to happen, finally happened. At
some point, I tried to reboot it… But no, it was just exhausted. At
that moment, NO! I didn’t even have the first payment yet, not
enough money to get a new laptop… and the situation was even more
critical when, at this moment, the only available copy of the novel
I had was on this computer! The situation was serious, I didn’t
want to lose my work... And, I don't know why, but Charlotte left
at that moment, for a short moment, to the bathroom, as I was just
fed up with this mess. Seeking a solution, I went to the garden,
calling my mother who was enjoying her life whilst it was a
battlefield at home because of the numerous problems she gave us
when I asked her if I can use her new computer, which she recently
received, “as a gift from her nice father”, recently received from
Martinique, to be able to continue my novel. And quite naturally,
she said to me, “Yes, of course! Come whenever you want!”

And then, I
remember this. Five fingers, thrown at an average speed of about
one hundred miles per hour, connected to a hand palm. The last
thing I saw happen to me before I turned around was the red nail
polish she was wearing, matching her lips. It was so hard that I
was feeling like she would be taking my head out of my body!

“YOU FUCKING
MORON? Don’t you think the situation is already critical
enough?”

“Listen, she
has a computer, that's all I'm interested in!”

“That witch is
going to brainwash you and turn you away from me. I don't know if
you are aware of what you are doing. It's like you decide to quit a
cool job in the US and move to North Korea! You’re an idiot!”

“You probably
have a better solution, perhaps?”

Yeah, the shit
hit the fan… The problem was, I had no other choices.

I tried to
explain to her what was a stake, to explain to her that this was
the only available solution I had now, I just forgot this detail:
when two women hate each other so much, we can always do anything.
I tried the diplomatic work, as days passed and as I moved in
slowly, part-time, at my mother, on the day that followed, but it
was unfruitful. And our relationship was deteriorating day after
day; helplessly, I watched this spectacle of chaos and torture
before my eyes, being powerless. She knew why I shouldn't do this,
but wanted deliberately to keep me ignorant. And, as I was on
mornings at work, on afternoon working with her and on evenings,
back at home, undergoing my father’s drunkenness and madness, life
became tough. And slowly, she started to give up. No, the situation
was getting serious, and without knowing it, I had entered into a
serious conflict, even with her. And then, a month later, as I
managed to try to go through the work although it became harsh, she
came back to me.

“So, does this
mess benefits you?” she told me with her snobbish vehemence, as she
arrived close to me, whilst I was trying to focus.

“You know, it's
just to make life much easier for us!” I defended myself.

“Yeah. And
instead, you’re making it much harder for you, that's good. It's
beautiful. You have this talent, to ruin your life, it’s
incredible! But that's fine, keep it up. Do you remember when we
met? I mean, the day we met?”

“Yeah, you
didn't even want to tell me where you came from!”

“Yeah. Well,
I'll tell you now.”

“You know what?
Keep talking to yourself, Charlotte, I don't care anymore. I try to
do my best, and you’re not helping. So, you know what? Just… screw
you!”

“Don’t worry, I
will. In the meantime, I'm still the answer to your question, but
now I'm going to disappear, we'll probably meet again one day when
you get your brain back. You will see me go since you have decided
to give your soul to the devil. You left your true allies to sell
your soul to the devil, and I would never understand that. Now, I
realise that she was right, when she said to me ‘go see this
asshole, you will see, in my opinion, it will be tough, seeing how
stupid he is, he will give you a hard time’ she was right.”

“‘She’? Who is
‘she’?”

“‘She’ is the
lie that lives within you and you are not the hell able to say it
because you’re a bloody coward, Xavier!”
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“Elle a les
yeux revolvers… elle a le regard qui tue… elle a tiré la première,
m’a touché, c’est foutu!”

Yeah, she was
gone and I missed her. Fall 2013, I realised that she was right: I
started asking myself the real question: who am I? Because, after
her departure, I kept thinking about the moment we met: maybe the
question I was wondering for so long, who Charlotte was, where she
came from, Charlotte was just a mirror of something deeper. I
didn’t know exactly what she was truly referring to. And that's
when I asked myself the real questions: now that Charlotte was
gone, my depression hit me back, and this time much harder, so she
thought that I’d better go to a psychiatrist. And, even myself,
although I had some fantastic months with her, now I was really
curious about what was wrong. I wanted to know. Because I had a
strong belief that something was wrong. Something was wrong, and I
ignored what.

Maybe Charlotte
had come as a messenger of what was wrong. She was the metaphor of
something, nothing happens for no reasons. That's when I decided to
dig deeper: what’s wrong with me? Now I needed an answer. Who is
Xavier, the guy created eighteen years ago? So I went to the
hospital, in a psychiatric hospital once frequented by my father
and my mother during the time they loved each other, during their
many adolescent crises occurring when they were thirty, to meet one
of the most eminent psychiatrists from the city where I’m from. She
welcomed me in her office, it was a big office, very bright... And
the only theory that came into my head was this: my other problem
in life is because I have absolute memory. Since my memory is a
sponge and I can remember everything just at seeing them only once,
there was only one single possibility: the problem, my depression
problem, could only come from there. So, I oriented the problem
towards this way.

Surprisingly,
as I got my intimacy back because I decided to leave my
grandmother’s place to move with my mother during fall 2013 (to get
calmer in my life, as my father’s crisis were going more and more
into madness), I resumed my guilty pleasure: cross-dressing. And as
Charlotte was no longer around, I could finally have some peace.
And I took advantage of it, my mother was now living alone, and
during the day, rather than standing there looking for work that I
didn't give a damn about, I was lost between my new life,
cross-dressing, the computer to continue to write alone, and the
game console. Why? I was in a deep depression, and things worsened.
I was so lost, I lost every single hope of things to get better,
so, I was just trying to… make things bearable.

As the
appointments at the shrink increased, during fall and winter, I was
proposed to join a group of people in the hospital, for doing
activities such as writing and painting. And every time I got out
of those sessions, I saw Charlotte again, waiting just outside the
building, and who... Still in her vengeful and mean spirit:

“So, Xavier,
still so stupid?”

“So, Charlotte,
still a bitch?” I used to reply with condescendence.

“It's good,
your mother lobotomises you, it's getting better and better… I see
that she’s doing a fantastic job. How's it going with your
shrink?”

“That's none of
your business.”

“I see. Do you
still keep lying to yourself?”

“I am not lying
to myself! My problem is my absolute memory, I just recall
everything and it’s the problem, this is why I am in depression.
So, stop, now! Stop persecuting me!”

“You’ve got to
be kidding me, I also have the absolute memory, and yet I am fine!
Either way… I see it's not only simple shit you have in your eyes,
but it’s also beyond… you kinda created a new concept!” She was
still condescending.

“Just leave me
alone!” I was leaving her, ending this pointless conversation.

Every time the
same conversation, as I was leaving. Always, with her snobbish
look, always with her red coat, her darn heiress style that made
her more condescending than the smell of her perfume, and her
stiletto heels that I don't know how she managed to walk with.
Charlotte was, well, the perfect illustration of “why we say women
come from Venus”, bloody pain in the arse. I guess, being a pain in
the arse was being her kind of superpower. The thing was, at that
period, I needed help, as my depression was now here back because
she left, no, I thought she would experience mercy, but, no. Yeah,
I just forgot that she was who she was, and talking with her when
she was in this mood was pointless because it would lead nowhere, I
mean, besides pissing me off.

Anyway, you may
believe it or not, but in the south of France, summers are hot, and
winters are (or at least used to be) BLOODY cold. Throughout the
winter of 2013\2014, I used to consult that shrink, on the rhythm
of, once a month. I thought that, speaking about my problems,
speaking about my memory, speaking about what I had on my mind
would be beneficial, but, no. It made me feel much worse. But at
least I was evacuating this, I was venting in some ways the pain I
had when my parents divorced. When I recalled having seen many
times my father being drunk and coming back home and assaulting my
mother. When he was not trying late by night to have sex with her
and she kept telling no, as I heard it through next door. Or this,
schism that occurred between my mother and me, as I decided to move
away from my house to settle with my grandmother when I turned 16
because of the insane situation that was occurring there. And,
ultimately, at the term of the first round of consultation, we
ended up with an IQ test, where, I ended up at 146, belonging to
what they call “high potential”. So… the hypothesis was now
confirmed, my depression could be the product of the consequences
of the traumatic events I faced in the past.

And, I will
never forget Charlotte, still wearing that same outfit, but in
purple, when I had, on that late evening of February 2014, the
result. As always, she was waiting for me outside.

“So, you are
what the shrinks call a ‘High potential’? You’ve got to be kidding
me!” she said to me.

“What? Any
problems with the diagnosis? If yes, then you should have studied
at school instead of sleeping!”

“Okay, so,
since you like metaphors, here’s one: I have a high potential to
become a porn actress, that doesn't mean that I did it anyway. But
you, high potential, and there’s nothing that shocks you?”

“I’m just fed
up, I am done with everything!”

“There you
are!” She looked at me… and switched. “Feel like you need to
vent?”

“I need help,
Charlotte…”

So, when you
learn you’re pretty much a genius, you know, it may seem fancy. You
may believe, I am lucky, I am really lucky to have this. But, the
reality is different. Knowing who I was was a cold bath. It
frightened me, knowing that I am capable of this. So, terrified, I
suddenly, before her eyes, I started to cry. Because, yet, I had a
clue leading to the answer of where my depression was coming from,
but still, I didn’t have a formal answer. I was not relieved at
all. So I started to cry.

“Charlotte, you
and I know that's not the real problem. We both know it,
right!”

“Yes, I know.
But hold on, you start to interest me, now…” she replied.

“Help me,
Charlotte! I'm begging you, help me!”

“This is
something I can do. The only condition for me to help you is that
you leave me in charge!”
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“Mum, I'm
texting you to tell you, it’s something tough to admit, it's
something you don't say every day, but there it is. I'm not a man,
and I'm sorry to come and tell you like that, through a text,
except that I don't dare to tell you face to face. But I'm in pain,
I've been feeling sad for too long, and I can't hide anymore. I am
going to become a girl because deep down I am a girl. I'm going to
do anything, do anything to become a girl, the girl I've always
been. Believe me, it's hard to send you a message like this, but
you need to know. Here. I hope it'll be ok. I love you, and please
forgive me.”

Okay, I had a
FUCKING FANTASTIC day. I'm talking about now, today, March ****,
2018... In writing my little daily newsletter to you guys. Guys, I
have a girlfriend, and she said yes! I mean, to become my
girlfriend, not to marry me, but, fuck, this girl is just
fantastic. I just hope Charlotte will not be jealous… anyway, okay,
I’ll get back to the story. But, I just felt like, I needed to
speak about it. Anyway.

Speaking of
Charlotte, and girlfriends… Charlotte was still strong on this
point, though: she was one of the few women to have more balls than
ten guys altogether. I mean, there are probably a lot like her, I
just don’t know them. Obviously, in her case, this is a metaphor,
because obviously, this sentence applied to me isn’t a metaphor,
it’s a fact. The big problem with her was when I played the game on
who peed the farthest, she was always winning, it was always David
against Goliath. Well, it's a metaphor, but I've more or less
experienced it: when Charlotte decided to be in charge of all the
problem managements, she didn't fail. On the contrary, she managed
it pretty well. Back in March 2014, she took this engagement: “by
June, you'll be out of here, I promise”. And when Charlotte is
committed to doing something, she is always serious.

Surprisingly,
since she started to dig into the grave I placed myself into, we
were working together every evening, but every evening, as
inspiration was back and depression was somewhat under control, I
started to feel the strength to start new projects. And, it all
started in April. During that month, I heard about a language
exchange program called "Leonardo" (which no longer exists), funded
by the European Union. During that month, I applied to it, but I
had a good hunch. Well… although looking for a job was something I
did before, unsuccessfully, this time, I felt things were
different, and unlike the other time, I didn’t start as a
defeatist. Whenever I asked for help, from my family to anyone
else, the door was automatically slammed at my face. I felt like I
was more and more a helpless piece of shit. And at that moment, I
had developed a feeling that it would not work, that happiness
existed for other people, but was forbidden to me.

And, what is
happiness, after all? Having a job, a girlfriend, follow your
projects? Have a family behind you when you decide to start a
business? Perhaps. I dreamt of a family behind me, but this was
just a dream. In addition to that massive loss of confidence, which
became more anchored as days were passing, I worked on my novel
tirelessly, and it now reached 100k words, whilst I had no more
money. I was feeling like I had become the shadow of myself because
I still had no one in my life and kept dreaming of a better future.
Nobody wanted to help me, nobody wanted to get me out of there, but
it wasn’t enough: I was caught in a torment of manipulation, as the
war between my two parents was still raging, and I let myself be
drawn into the manipulation, it was now two blocks that were in
opposition. My mother and I, against my father, with my grandmother
and my grandfather. The constant incomprehension of my father and
my grandfather, usually manifested by their permanent
infantilisation, was digging my depression and added to it a strong
taste of anger. According to them, I was only being a child, a
young child who understood nothing about life, and therefore as I
was against the system, I was a moron. By the end of winter, I was
so desperate that I started scarification. This is where you find
out that hurting yourself makes you feel good, destroying a body
may be the easy way out, but I tended to believe my death would
arrange a lot of people. I wouldn’t be a burden anymore.

This month of
April came at a pivotal moment in my depression: Charlotte asked me
to be strong, to be a fighter, except that I was just a heap of
ashes preparing for a storm. To face a storm that I wasn't ready to
face. Back to this Leonardo project: so let's imagine it succeeds,
okay, I pack my bags and go to England, but what if it fails? An
exit plan? Astonishingly, on this project, there was a lot at
stake, so it couldn’t fail. During April, given my involvement in
this new project ahead, the levels of stress were at their
paroxysm. It was the turmoil, the worst shakes, and I was like a
sandcastle that everyone had kicked into, overcome by my depression
that acted there like a time bomb, overwhelmed by my despair,
undermined by huge family strife. Now I started to understand what
Charlotte meant by, “don’t live with your mum.” Since I settled
with her, I felt weaker as she used psychological tools to keep me
at her service, she pushed me to start my researches on what was
wrong with me, with, obviously misleading me since my intelligence
was not the problem, and ultimately, I ended up with no money. No
savings, nothing.

But she didn’t
destroy Charlotte. She managed to split us away for some times, but
it didn’t last, we were finally reunited. Passion was stronger than
manipulation. She tried to make me at her image and ultimately
failed. And, on the 1st of May 2014, whilst we were going to bed,
as I knew that on the next day I would know whether I am accepted
to the program, we talked together, with Charlotte:

“What if I ever
fail?” I asked her, highly worried.

“Impossible!”
she was so sure of herself.

“Why are you so
sure of yourself?”

“Because I know
that I, unlike you, am detached from my feelings. We've been
together for over a year now and you know me? You always trusted
me, right?”

“Yeah, I did,
indeed!”

“The day you
start to love only yourself because nothing else matters, you will
see how your life will radically change. To consider everyone else
is counterproductive… Others don't love you, no one loves you,
Xavier!”

“I know
it.”

“So love
yourself above all. The rest of the livestock does not matter,
since you don’t matter for them!”

“You are not
completely wrong! But how do you do, Charlotte?”

“I loved that
film, that quoted: ‘our fathers were our images of God. So if our
fathers abandoned us, what do you deduce about God?’ They all
abandoned us. Your mother tried to brainwash you and separate us,
but… At the same time, you are not ready to hear some things yet,
which may be normal, because you would not accept it, but… it's not
you who are stupid. You’ve just been the tool of everyone around
you, that’s all. One day, Xavier, you are going to die. And what
will they all say about your grave? Are we sorry we didn't love you
enough?”

“I do not know.
But I don't want to live anymore, Charlotte. If this fails, I don’t
see any reasons to keep going, you know!”

“Yeah, we’ll
see. We'll talk about it again on May 10, if you don't want to live
anymore!”

And she was
right. Once upon a time, on the 10th of May 2014, at Luton Airport.
In London, England…
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“Hello
ma'am, I… I am Mrs Taylor Harding-Jenkins, and I have an
appointment at 2 pm, and… It regards my health insurance…”

“Ah, yes, of
course, madam. Can I see your insurance card?”

“Of course…
Don't pay attention to the first name. It is still with my old
name…”

“Oh, I see,
you’re a guy, right?”

People ask me
sometimes if I am scared. If I have fears, whichever they could be.
And, yes, I have. I don't like spiders, I am not a fan of insects
by extension, I was during a large part of my youth and my
adolescence afraid to fly because of the various plane crashes that
we saw on the TV, but my greatest one is, still the one I didn’t
cure: to have someone to abandon me. But this fear, finding myself
all alone, has always been the strongest and will remain the one
that has taken the biggest place in my life.

And it was in
England that I truly confronted this for the very first time in my
life: there I was, finding myself one morning in Luton Airport…
What am I doing here? Well, ok, Charlotte and I were dreaming about
returning to the UK, but… But damn, I'm here, with a small group of
French people with whom I was about to share the same experience,
but… at a thousand kilometres away from home now, on my own. On top
of that, as I left, my mum wanted me to move there in the hope that
I could finally start my life there, except that… how do you start
your life when you have just two hundred quid in your pocket and
you have to manage to keep them for the two months ahead? Yeah,
tough. Hopefully, London wouldn’t be my final destination, I was
due to move to a small village in Devon, but Charlotte was aware
that living two months, not even in London but anywhere in the UK
with just two hundred pounds would be, not only challenging, not
only tight, it would be… heroic.

So, it was two
months. In the group, we were at least ten people (and ten French
people abroad… well), so I was not resenting abandonment. But, I
was feeling the distance was tough. During those two months, I made
a good friend, a real friend, with whom I remained in touch for a
long time. I also took my first steps in what was professional
life, as I didn’t have any serious jobs in France, a professional
life which, long before all this began, had been destroyed at the
root by my parents and by the social investigators… So, ultimately,
taking a break from all this mess was almost vital to keep
existing. And… I never really had time to appreciate the true
beauties my second country had to offer.

So, apart from
different visits, and, work experience, and, well, going to school
there to actually “improve” my English (Keep in mind that 20 years
of life in France cannot leave you without injuries) and during
those two months, it was mostly exploration. Discovering the lovely
country, Exeter, Plymouth, those amazing cities, visiting the
Mayflower Museum and, this experience, this journey was fantastic.
I used to work as a waitress in a French restaurant there, and,
leaving my “two months break” was truly a pain. Because for the
first time in my life… I was feeling useful!

Also in
England, Charlotte found herself under unparalleled pressure on her
own: she was on her own to handle it all. Instead of managing my
mental health, she managed my finances, negotiating in a way that
would please everyone, even in France. Which, strangely, was the
least easy. I was underestimating all the weight she had on her
shoulders. She was like the accountant, the prime minister, the
diplomat, I don’t understand how she managed to keep up with
everything. I think we were making a good team her and me.

Two months have
passed. I discovered the harsh reality of my true condition: work
in catering, a job that, although I didn't know anything about it,
was going to be my future job, where somewhat I could thrive. I was
far from the entrepreneurial vocation I had as a kid, the thing I
have always wanted to do because everyone told me that if I got
into this, I was going to break my face. Whilst in France I found
opposition, in the UK I found support. Which comforted what
Charlotte was almost telling me every day there, "Why have others
succeeded whilst they didn't have anything and you would eventually
fail?" But despite her finding the words, I saw her with declining
morale. She was getting more and more fragile and tired.

At the end of
our stay in England, the very last night we spent in the UK before
heading back to France, I surprised her, alone, in my room. Crying.
It was the very first time I found my Charlotte Kominsky, the
legendary pain-in-the-arse-in-chief, showing signs of…
weakness?

“Hey, sweetie,
are you okay?” I told her as I entered the bedroom.

“Do I look
fine?” she said, obviously upset that I caught her in such a
situation.

“I don’t know,
I see you crying, so…”

“Then why the
hell do you ask the question if you already know the answer!”

She was sat on
the bed, the same one-place bed that we were sharing every night
where it was a true struggle because she always wanted to kick me
out on the floor to have the bed for herself. Cosy, right? As she
had her head carried by her hands, on her right hand a tissue, she
suddenly coughed, and this was like, very violent, at least five
coughs, but, like, strong. Out of politeness, she placed her tissue
before her mouth. So, okay, she was crying, except that, when her
cough stopped, she showed me her tissue: it was no longer only
white, but there were small red dots. Soaked with blood. Her
blood.

“Damn, what the
hell is happening to you, what is this?”

“This is blood.
You’ve never seen it in your life?” she said to me, still so
sarcastic, even in the hardest moments.

“Oh, no
way!”

“Listen,
Xavier… You will have to get used to this idea: soon, I will no
longer be there. You want to have me for your entire life, but you
still have a lot to do. By yourself!”

“Says the woman
that told me to stop thinking about giving up. Tomorrow, we’ll go
to the doctor.”

“Okay, since
you’re an idiot, and I need to clarify, so I’ll make myself
clearer. If I bleed, I'm going to die. And more than me, you know
that I am doomed because unlike you, even though we live in the
same world, I am part of your imagination. I can't know your
doctor, and if you do talk about what happened people will think
you are crazy. You are crazy, but…”

“Oh, so you’re
saying there’s nothing I can do now?”

“Oh lord,
you’re such an idiot. I'm not your girlfriend, comprende? Well,
yes, I am, but… I am not the woman of your life. I'm here for a
reason, Xavier. And you know which one! You too are here for the
same reason, by the way!”

“Oh, we’re back
to your unspoken words and secrets…”

“So, to
summarise: one day, I'm going to leave. Maybe soon, maybe late, I
don't know, but oppositely to what you wanted, I won't stay with
you my entire life. I'm sorry, I know you're afraid of it, but one
day we're going to leave each other. For good! But fear nothing,
before I leave, I’ll make sure I fulfilled my duties!”











Day 9






HRT: Day
178

“Too late,
my time has come… Sends shivers down my spine… Body’s aching all
the time… Goodbye, everybody, I’ve got to go, gotta leave you all
behind and face the truth!”

I don't know
for how long Charlotte has been ill or if she concealed it, but
when we came back to France, as the FIFA World Cup was still
ongoing in Brazil and broadcasted worldwide, under the sun of the
Mediterranean region, we were sometimes watching a few matches
although neither she nor I did not follow football with my mother,
as I crashed at her place after my experience in the UK. But, since
this was a World Cup, she also wanted to follow, because my
favourite team, Germany, would also win before inflicting the most
severe punishment on Brazil), Charlotte fell from more and more
sick. We could blame the conditions of the return from England, the
end of the pressure, the end of everything, then the bank account,
as she said “since red is the colour of love, I think your bank
account is mad about you!” Back in France, well, I saw my mother,
made new friends so I was less alone… but my old demons came back
as well.

Except that,
with Charlotte ill, what to do? On the day of our return, when we
got off the plane (which incidentally, because of the bad weather
conditions in the region at the time, passed through severe
turbulence), and after having made our way home, we both collapsed
in bed. Because, first, we had a sleepless night, and… the journey,
back from the UK, occurred during the night, and it was very long.
Long story short, we were just drained.

During the
months we came back, her condition unfortunately worsened. She was
pale, could harshly remain stood up; deep down, I was so worried
that I was already imagining the worst coming. She kept caught
going blood, and I had no idea what to do to manage to stop this.
She was trying to remain optimistic, despite being sicker and
sicker, but, it was me that was more and more concerned. What will
it be if she suddenly dies? What will I do? But I knew she was a
fighter, she will carry on. And as we were now in the middle of the
summer, the temperatures outside didn’t help at all, although the
mood was no longer there, hope managed to remain. And the only
music she listened to was that Adagio by Samuel Barber with a weird
mournful smile drawn on her almost discoloured lips, surprisingly
her urge to die made her astonishingly so alive. I felt for the
first time in our relationship helpless, Like, I had to do
something to make her feel better. But if so, okay, but what?

Whilst Samuel
Barber’s Adagio resonated within me like the song of reflection and
fear, my worries were reaching a surprisingly high point. Besides
the fact that she was sick, there was still one big question: so I
went to England, and now what? My life wasn’t over, and being back
in France had the very same effect for me like taking one step
forward and two steps back. Okay, I went back to the UK, okay, it
was nice, but in terms of finances, especially since I was by this
time now nineteen, it was the moment for me to start taking my
independence. The problem, taking your independence when you have
no serious jobs or anything, it’s tough. Terribly tough.

I am often
asked why did I leave France. France is a nice country. The problem
for me is that, although I was born in France, although I grew up
there, went to school there, this country represents in my eyes a
dead end. In my situation, having left school with no degrees, with
no help from my parents, or by extension my family, having no
friends, well… it’s tough. Especially since, as a teen, although in
depression, I was still… let’s say unconventional. That’s a thing
in France, I remember having heard an employer, in charge of a
restaurant, once stating that “this country has ten per cent of
unemployed people”, but the problem is, as long as you are not
good-looking, tall, straight, short hairs for a guy and long hairs
for a girl, white, or even wearing casual clothing, then… good luck
for finding a job. Asking a French person to be open-minded, is
like having sex with a prostitute and requesting a refund because
she has herpes. Unlikely to happen. (They’re not all like that,
though… don’t get me wrong).

September 2014.
It’s been three months that Charlotte was sick. I was surprisingly
feeling okay-ish, because, I was seeking a solution for leaving
that total crap shit. Three months passed now, and one day, as we
had lunch, Charlotte and I ate. We had lunch together, something
that didn’t happen in the past few months due to her sickness.
Strangely, since the beginning of September, I saw her regaining
her strength a little. She was a bit more vigorous. Even if her
health was still a fragile cord all weak trying to cling to life.
But at least we could speak.

“How have you
been going? What’s up?”

“Well, for the
past three months, I don’t know what happened, for once, I don’t
know. Perhaps the problem comes from you!”

“What do you
mean?”

“You’re slowly
approaching your goal, heading to your independence. But you seem
to have struggled to find an exit way to this mess, and, I guess
I’m going better now.”

“I didn’t find
anything yet.”

“No, indeed.
Either way, I'm not going to die. I reassure you, Tay… I mean
Xavier. I will always exist, it's just that…”

“It’s just
that, what?”

“You're not
quite ready yet. You’ll be the one to leave me first, not me.”

“I don’t get
it.”

“You will see.
For the moment, I’m much too valuable for you. But now, you start
to learn how to fight, so I guess I completed a part of my mission.
It’s a transition, your real life will begin soon. We have to go
back to London, one way or another.”

“Why? What’s in
London?”

“Xavier… if my
life was just summarised in just the space of a day, as if I were a
butterfly, I would be in the afternoon. We have to go to London, we
have no choice. It's fate. London will be the dawn of my life. You
still have a lot to see and understand before you accept the truth.
Your truth.”

“Which
truth?”

“I always told
you that I was the answer to your question. You like to dress up,
don't you?”

“I don’t
care…”

“Yeah, you’re
still not fully ready… or you probably don’t want to admit the
truth. But, it’s fine, if you do not want to see anything, it’s
okay, I will show the truth to you!”
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HRT: Day
180

“I can
understand that the announcement of my transition was hard for you.
But that's why I'm suggesting, before I can get my certificate on
September 22, [2017], that we can all discuss together in a
restaurant, you, dad, and me. I think it is important that we can
discuss the situation, that I tell you about my transition and my
plans because it will be a very long and difficult journey, I think
we need to have a conversation.”

Where did
Charlotte want to take me? Why was she so eager to show me that I
would accept my truth? I was still totally ignorant.

As 2014 was
heading to its autumn, Charlotte’s health improved greatly.
Paradoxically, my mood was low, which led to a weird
desynchronisation between us. I was feeling like giving in to one
of her whims. Because, London, yes, why not, the big problem is,
without a job, how to make money? I don't know if Charlotte was
fully aware of what she was asking, but she always summarised my
situation with one of her favourite’s author quotes, “science with
no conscience is nothing but the decay of the soul.” Hopefully, I
knew who wrote this, but on the moment she said this, I still
looked at her, surprised, and, obviously, with condescendence, she
looked at me and said, “Yeah, Rabelais, ever heard of him? If not,
what the fuck am I doing with you?”.

And making
money, we found a kind of, let’s say, agreement. I was still
struggling with my job hunting and still coping with the thousands
of refusals after sending my resume, so, my mother acknowledged
this situation was fucked up. So we found a compromise: I wanted to
get the hell out of her home as we were… not really in good terms
following my return from England, and she wanted me to leave. So we
found a kind of compromise: since my father was owing to mum
alimony for us, and since the law in France says that you have to
pay alimony until the situation of the person to whom you pay it
changes and he/she does no longer need it, mum said, you will take
this money. Problem… and I’m sure you found it: dad was not paying
for it. He was fighting with the courts for avoiding to pay it.

So the months
went on, where the situation was deadlocked. Christmas was just
around the corner, when… When my best friend called me a few days
beforehand, “Hey, it's my birthday tonight, and there are a few
friends of mine coming… You're fancy to come?” Charlotte looked at
me with her amused smile and afterwards said, “That's good, that's
a great idea, go ahead, go for it!”. But I felt like a strange
trick. So I said to my friend, after obviously having asked kindly
for the gender of his friends, and after Charlotte reminded me
that, just like any normal human being, I was in need for, well…
sex, so, I said, “okay, let’s get this over with.”

The story is
this one: he tried also to have this girl in his bed but got
unfortunately friend-zoned. So, (as a good friend, I imagine), he
told me, come on, you will see, she’s nice, she’s hot, blah blah
blah, so, since the menu seemed interesting, according to the
physical description I had from my friend about this girl, it was
fairly easy to convince me to come. As I reminder, I was still
single, and Charlotte with her frequent mood swings were starting
to annoy me. By the time… frankly, this is classified information,
but my sexual life was comparable to my job hunting. Unfruitful.
And, when you’re a guy or at least working under testosterone… sex
is, unfortunately, erm, vital. Which I still was by then.

So, I went to
that party, did what I had to do to impress her, or at least,
“attempting to” return the situation to my advantage, using my
acute sense of manipulati… I mean, seduction, and…

And then, the
next day, as I was back home, working with Charlotte, she texted me
during the early afternoon. What I didn't know was that it was a
long series of messages that started at this moment, and ended
three days later. As I am someone that observes, I mean, I studied
human behaviour when I was younger, and, I thought that women were
as easy to understand as men. When I was trying to leave the
conversation, she constantly pulled me back into it, she
surprisingly showed a certain interest and as a guy constantly
thinking about the breast size and the attractive face of my
interlocutor, my objectivity got sensibly altered. I was like, “oh,
she’s interested in me”, whilst, in the meantime, my best friend
was asking me about the situation and, the more I spoke with that
girl, the more I told him, “Listen, mate, I think it’s a done
deal!”

In the
meantime, as my imagination was working full time when I was
thinking about how hot an intimate moment with her would be,
Charlotte, who had a more objective judgement than mine, reminded
me that “the nice one sleeps only with you, the desperate one wants
to sleep with you but you need a few beers to make it possible,
whilst the bitchy one sleeps with everyone but you.”

And, after
things went quickly messy since, I tried to make my final attempt
but it went really bad and… well, deeply altered my relationship
with my friend, guess who was right? As I was trying to mend the
broken pieces after having fallen into my trap, (a guy to whom you
refuse sex is usually rude with you), Charlotte was feeling
awkward. Without I even told her what happened, she understood
things on her own.

“So, once
again, who was the wise one among us?”

“Yeah, do me a
favour, and shut the hell up!” I was pissed.

“I already told
you that, stay away from women. They are dangerous. At least in
your situation, they are dangerous. But you never listen, so…”

“What, in my
situation? What does it mean?”

“Because, erm…
you’re a loser. Women don’t like losers!”

This was why I
was pissed, because, she seemed also amused by my situation, on the
other hand. So, as I looked at her like, like a good conversation
was about to start, and then, I was like… yeah, “let’s get this
over with”.

“Yeah, what you
say just confirms me what I think about you all…”

“You mentioned
the verb ‘to think’, are you sure you’re not overestimating
yourself?”

“You’re all the
same…”

“This is why I
told you to stay away from women, it’s not for you, you’re too
young for this.”
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